Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

February 7, 2002

P.C.F.D. #2 – Lakewood

1. Call to Order
The February 7, 2002 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Association President Jack Andren at 9:10 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Dennis Chafe, SPFR;  Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Penny Hulse, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5; Dave Kimball, PCFD #11; Eileen Lewis, Tacoma FD; Andy McAfee, RF&R; Dan Packer, EPFR; Norma Pancake, PCEMS; Robert Park, PCFD #21; Joe Quinn, Attorney; Ed Reed, PCDEM; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Brian Schulz, Sumner FD; John Sinclair, CPFR; Gary Steinhoff, Tacoma FD; Rick Stillwaugh, DuPont FD; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Rick Stout, PCFD #16; Tony Judd, PCFD #21; Rich Heidal, Bates; Bob Vettleson, McChord AFB; Kandace Jones, PCFD #3; Ken Bailey, PCFD #26; and Recorder Denise Menge.

It was moved and seconded to adjust the agenda to move up the Fire Benefit Charge presentation for those individuals that came specifically for it.  President Jack Andren thanked everyone for attending and presented a powerpoint presentation on the Fire Benefit Charge (FBC) that is currently used by Central Pierce Fire & Rescue.  He explained that this was something he had put together and presented to his own department for them to better understand it, etc.  Also, he distributed a handout “Central Pierce Fire & Rescue, Fire Benefit Charge, 2002”.  A public hearing is held every year and this is where the rates are set.  CPFR has used the FBC for nearly 12 years now and he has no idea where or how the original formulas were created.  There is no documentation or justification that he has been able to find.  It’s been done for 12 years and has never been challenged.  Currently, if a building is sprinklered, they receive a 50% discount.  This is something that needs to change.  He will be recommending that this be adjusted down over several years until it is down to something like 20%.  There is no FBC collected from churches or schools, however, some buildings that are tax exempt, still have to pay FBC because it is not a tax.  For example, Pierce County Housing Authority.  Ability to create many different types of reports and queries in the program.  Initially, when FBC was assigned to him, it would take close to a month of his time.  It currently takes about one week.  The program currently being used is much more user friendly and easier to gather information.  Discussion followed.  Dan Packer inquired on how to go about a campaign for FBC and how to sell it?  There would be much greater success if done all together.  Jack Andren stated he doesn’t have those kinds of answers.  The next FBC committee meeting is scheduled for March 12th at 2:00 at Steilacoom.  Perhaps this could be discussed at that meeting.  Andy McAfee inquired if this presentation has been made to the Commissioners Association?  Jack Andren stated that he has not presented this to them as he has not been invited to.  He would be more than happy to.  Also, Steve Marstrom and Dave Crossen are working on forming a consulting company together with Neil Blindheim.  It was asked that if the FBC were lost in an election would you automatically go back to the third fifty cents?  Jack Andren stated the answer is yes.  The FBC can be no more than 60% of the budget.  CPFR is currently collecting approximately 30% of its budget through FBC.  Joe Quinn stated that he brought with him a copy of a study and analysis that was done on FBC about 10 years ago (copy attached).  Currently, there are only 2 departments that use FBC – CPFR and Woodinville.  Bill Jarmin stated this was a great presentation and invited Jack to present this at a Commissioners Association meeting.

At 10:10 a.m. a break was called.  The meeting was called back to order at 10:25.

2. Flag Salute
President Andren welcomed everyone and apologized for not calling for the flag salute prior to his presentation.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the January 3, 2002 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that the month of January started with a balance of $8,468.59 and ended with a balance of $11,034.32.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  MOTION CARRIED.  

Bob distributed a copy of the proposed 2002 budget (copy attached).  Paul Webb suggested moving $500.00 from Comm/Div/General Edcuation  and placing it into Fire Forum/Legislative Caucus.  It was moved and seconded to do so.  MOTION CARRIED.  Wayne stated that there is no money budgeted for the annual banquet.  Discussion followed.  It was decided to leave it as it is.  It was moved and seconded to adopt the revised 2002 budget.  MOTION CARRIED.

Bob also reported the PCFCA golf tournament has been scheduled for August 16th.  He has tried to make sure that this date is not in conflict with any other golf tournaments, events, etc.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
This was moved to earlier in the meeting.  

7. Amercian Red Cross
No representative present.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Ed reported that the Terrorism Early Warning task force continues to meet.  They have been working on identifying available resources.  The progress is going well and their database is being updated.  The planning and intelligence committee has been working with the sheriffs and building target folders.  The training and education committee has met and come up a training session that will be held on May 1st and 2nd.  The first day will be geared towards Chief/Battalion Officer level to go over Incident Command, resources, some of the different disciplines, etc.  The second day will be oriented to elected officials – mayors, city managers, etc.  They are looking at bringing in some nationally recognized speakers for this and holding it at the Sheraton Hotel downtown Tacoma.  On May 15th there will be a county-wide functional exercise.  The National League of Cities is circulating information regarding potential loss of radio frequency licenses.  Encouraged everyone to make sure theirs is current.  If you need sand bags, let them know as they have them available.  

9. EMS
Norma stated that EMS fees have not been raised since 1997.  She distributed a new rate change form (copy attached).  This has been before the EMS Council and was met with no objections.  Also, she was asked to provide statistics on OTEP and base station meetings, distributed attachment.  They are working on updating OTEP lesson plans.  The West Region Conference is the end of February, can get more information online at westregionems.com.  FPB has lost a position so they are now sharing a position.  The E911 newsletter will be done quarterly now as they have had to look at items that they are not funded for.  Also, they will be posting the newsletter on their website and e-mailing it out vs. hard copy mailing in an attempt to save time and expense.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne distributed copy of monthly report (copy attached).  The computer system in the cars is going great.  They have entered over 800 inspections on that now.  Road issues have been real quiet lately.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Dan Packer reported on Legislative issues.  1477, Communications bill is out of committee and moved to rules in the house.  This would enable to pick up one tenth of one percent.  1555 is the I Code bill.  It is out as well and headed to rules.  Other things going on.  Thanks to those who made it to the workshop.  Impact fees issue has not made it up for hearing.  One may make it specific to Bellevue, Whatcom County, which may be a foot in the door.  Regarding mobilization – we need to spend some time on this issue.  Perhaps this spring this can be looked at.  It is two-fold, career versus volunteer compensation and appears there may be a study in process on this.  Discussion has to happen.  Another issue on this is private contractors on mobilizations.  The axel weights is hanging in there with a little different language this year.  50,000 for set of tandems, not a whole lot of good for single axles.  Also, there have been other things bolted onto this piece of legislation such as penalties, etc.  There is no hearing scheduled at this point.  House 2561, regarding another 25cents.  No hearing yet.  Out of Pierce County is a 50/50 grant-funding match for thermal imaging equipment.  This one has some momentum behind it.

Curt Vandver stated that King County has some dissention in the ranks regarding equipment purchases.  This has the potential of derailing the whole process of getting the equipment out.   Pierce County will be receiving soon the 2000 and 2001 money.  It’s been discovered that the sales tax has to be paid for on the grant.  Attempting to get an exemption.  Hopefully will be receiving equipment soon.  The personal protection equipment 2002-2003 money should be available in the spring.  Will probably be asking to do another assessment.

MMRS – Tacoma awarded that and working with assess plan on additional $200,000.00 for total of $600,000.00.  Have opportunity to step out and buy pharmaceuticals.  Interim plan and how to get them out.  Judy Murphy distributed a copy of the interim plan (this was sent out on e-mail to everyone).  This is focusing specifically on biological terrorism.  Money has been earmarked for pharmaceuticals, equipment and training.  This plan is only temporary and interim if there were to be an event in your area before the formal plan is completed.  This information is just how you go about obtaining the items needed.  Supplies are currently being housed at the Tacoma Training center.  Steve Bailey thanked Eileen and Jeff for doing an exceptional job with this grant.  There has been great cooperation and it is going much smoother than anticipated.

Gary Aleshire reported the Labor Management Conference is scheduled for April 29 and 30.  Information is on the State Chiefs website.

Paul Webb reported quickly on PCSORT.  There has been a change on how this will happen.  Puyallup, University Place, Gig Harbor, Lakewood and CPFR are the core response group.  All agencies wishing to have PCSORT respond to their incidents will need to sign an agreement with PCFD #5 as they are the lead agency on this.  The team won’t respond to any non-signatory area.  

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated can still have structural training fires. Stated that permits by PSCAA for these are done by rule.  He recommends that you put the onus on the owner of the structure(s) for them to get the air survey, asbestos removal, etc.  Once the owner comes to you with those documents, then follow the regulations, etc.  Any questions regarding this, please contact him.

13. EMS
Paul Berlin stated that the min/max issue requires reporting areas of need.  He needs to have everyone’s response times.  If not meeting response times in area then there is an area of need.  Need to address areas of need when a new company wants to set up shop, etc.  Discussion followed.  The numbers need to be to the State by May.  Gary stated he will contact Fire Comm to see if they can’t extrapolate those numbers for him.

14. Training

Nothing at this time.

15. Education Committee
Nothing at this time.

16. Program/Speaker Committee
Nothing at this time.

17. Legislative Caucus Committee
Nothing at this time.

18. Nominating Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Banquet Committee
Nothing at this time

20. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time.

21. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Jack Andren reported the next meeting will be held on February 12th at 2:00 p.m. at Steilacoom.

22. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Nothing at this time.

23. Unfinished Business
President Andren stated the Nextel issue is still being worked on.  Ed reported that Law Enforcement has unblocked a number of their phones and are able to use direct connect.  He will provide a list.

24. New Business
Nothing at this time.

25. Good of the Order
Rachel Erb distributed a blue flyer regarding free helmet fitting training being offered through the Pierce County Safe Kids Coalition (copy attached).  This training will be held on Wednesday, May 1, 2002 beginning at 4:00 p.m. at Eastside Boys and Girls Club, 614 East 64th Street, Tacoma.  Please register with Ellen McVicker, Tacoma Fire at 253-594-7982.

It was moved and seconded for the Association to support the thermal imaging legislation.  MOTION CARRIED.

26. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:52.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting has been moved from March 7th to March 14th, 2002 at PCFD #12  beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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